Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

March 12, 2015
Minutes
Board Attendees: Chairman Tim Loflin, Secretary Debbi Yarbrough, Darcus Bisher, Charles Hobson, Norman Hunt 

Staff Attendees: Manager John Williams, Clerk Angela Jennings, Finance/Office Manager Lisa Hedrick, Attorney Frank Wells

Guest Attendees: see attached list

Tim Loflin called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 

Approval of Minutes:  The Board reviewed the February 12, 2015 Minutes and Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to approve as written, Charles Hobson seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. 

Public Comment: Nancy DeNyse informed the Board that she paid $1,500 sewer tap/pump fee in the beginning, but before the service started, ended up having to put in an $8,000 septic tank.  As president of Lake Shore Drive, she requests that the Board come up with a win-win situation regarding the sewer rates and to consider the families on fixed incomes and with children who may not be able to afford the new sewer rate.
C.E. Hartman inquired as to the progress of repairing the site at Blaine Road Fire Department where the contractors dumped debris from the project.  He also inquired if there was a contract to put water and sewer lines on the dirt roads in Pinehaven Village as they are private property.  John Williams agreed to meet with him on site.
Dene Ross informed the Board that he is against having to pay for something he doesn’t need in regards to the sewer.  He also inquired about an issue he’d reported during construction about the contractors not repairing the ditch and his driveway tile at 121 Lexington Road.
Adoption of the Agenda: The Board reviewed the agenda and Tim Loflin requested that item C: Clerk of the Board Appointment/Bank Signature Card be moved to above A: Badin Lake Sewer Project.  Darcus Bisher made a motion to adopt and Charles Hobson seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.
Department Update/Reports:
Financial: The Board reviewed the monthly financial report, and Lisa Hedrick explained that the District should be a 66.67% and that revenues are at 71%.  She also discussed that on expenses side, Water Purchased is at 88.67%, the Water Department is at 63.52%, the Wastewater Department is at 55.24% and the Administrative Department is at 69.8%.  

Water Loss: The Board reviewed the report that informed them that water loss for the month was at 30%.  
Regular Business

Badin Lake Sewer Project: John Williams informed the Board that he had analyzed the expenses of the project.  He said that there are currently 1,487 customers active on the system, which is 63%, and that there should be 2,358 customers active upon completion of the project.  He informed the Board of the following projected annual project costs: $1,017,000 Debt, $759,000 O&M, $163,000 Administration, and $100,000 in a reserve account, totaling $2,039,000.  He recommended to the Board a sewer rate of $66 per month minimum for zero water usage and $5.00 per thousand gallons of water used.  Discussion followed concerning the process of charging sewer fees at which time Debbi Yarbrough clarified that the minimum fee of $66 is not an availability fee, it is a monthly minimum.  Frank Wells discussed the mandatory connection ordinance and confirmed that many years ago, the Board voted to make connected to the sewer system mandatory.  He advised that the Board reinstate the civil and criminal remedies available to the District that were removed from the ordinance on May 8, 2014.  Upon further discussion by the Board, Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to adopt the new sewer rate, seconded by Charles Hobson, passed by the Board 5-0.
Mandatory Ordinance:  Frank Wells discussed the importance of modifying the mandatory ordinance to allow for all remedies allowed by law, including civil penalty and criminal prosecution.  The Board reviewed the revised ordinance.  Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to accept the mandatory ordinance as written, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed 5-0.

Auditor Proposal Letter:  The Board reviewed the proposal letter from Eddie Burke with Cherry Bekaert, LLP for the audit for the current fiscal year ending June 30, 2015 at the cost of $15,000.  Darcus Bisher inquired as to why Martin Starnes & Associates had resigned and Lisa Hedrick informed the Board that through communication with them that due to the distance and the time it took to complete the audit, they would have to substantially increase their auditing fee.  They felt that the District could find someone closer and cheaper to complete the audit.  After further discussion, Charles Hobson made a motion to hire Cherry Bekaert as the District’s auditor, seconded by Debbi Yarbrough, passed by the Board 5-0.

Badin Shores Resort Repair & Estimate:  John Williams informed the Board that in front of Pump Station #1, there was 300 feet of gravity line that has two holes punctured through it.  He told them that an estimated 100,000 gallons of water is pouring into the sewer system per day and advised that the repair be completed before summer.  He presented two estimates, one for $43,000 and the other for $33,500.  He informed the Board that if they were to go with the second estimate, the company would be able to camera the line the following week and then complete the repair the week after.  Upon further discussion, Norman Hunt made the motion to repair the line at $33,500, seconded by Debbi Yarbrough, passed by the Board 5-0.

Legal Services Invoice: The Board reviewed the monthly invoice from Leann Martin for legal services in the month of February.  After discussion, Darcus Bisher made a motion to pay the invoice, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0.
Norman Hunt made a motion to move to closed session, seconded by Charles Hobson, passed by the Board 5-0. No action taken. Norman Hunt made a motion to move back to open session, seconded by Charles Hobson, passed by the Board 5-0.
Darcus Bisher made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0.
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